TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





APRIL 25, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule, Denise Meehan, Phyllis Parish, Kurt Goettsche and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 11, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. He has nothing to report on for this meeting.
2.VFW POST #1545 requests payment for purchase of US Flags to be placed at the Windham Village Cemetery.  The VFW Post #1545 has purchased (576) 8 x 12 US Cotton Stick Flags and (1440) 4 x 6 US Cotton Stick Flags.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  

3.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR JANUARY & FEBRUARY 2019: Justice Stevens-January $2802.00 and February $1681.00 has been noted by the Board.
4.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #21 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to accept the Sidewalk District Billing for the winter season of 2018-2019 in the amount of $7,996.80.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #22 OF 2019: the following resolution is to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund account in the sum of $124,000.00. Said funds will be deposited into the Town of Windham Capital Water Consolidation Project account. This borrowing is to cover the expenses in the Capital Water Consolidation Project account in relation to the work performed on said water project.  Then funds will be returned to the Town of Windham General Fund upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd Councilman Murray, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #23 OF 2019: the following resolution is to authorize the Supervisor to transfer from the Town of Windham Water Improvement and Storage account in the sum of $20,000.00. Said funds will be deposited into the Town of Windham Capital Water Consolidation Project account. This is to be used to pay towards the principle amount of expense to date in the Capital Water Consolidation Project account in relation to the Bond Anticipation Note expense which accordingly is an expense to the Water District on this project. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd Councilman Murray, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #24 OF 2019: the following resolution is to authorize the Supervisor to transfer the sum of $1,723.50 from the Town of Windham Sewer District O & M Contingency checking account back to the Town of Windham Sewer District checking account. This is to be done in order to bring the account back to the appropriate level in accordance with the 2018 approved reconciliation of the Town of Windham Sewer District Budget by the NYCDEP.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #10 OF 2019:  the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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5.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  About two weeks ago we had 2.5 inches of rain.  With this rain event it put the highway dept behind on everything, at this time everything is back in order again. Monday morning the highway dept is hoping to resume street cleaning again.  Mowing will start next week. The highway did shared services on tilling the Little League field. A drag box was rented for the dirt parking lot behind Todaro’s. There was a low spot in one corner that held water. The highway dept. purchased three tandem loads of item #4 to raise the grade to release the water.  The guys did a really good job.
Twin County Recovery Services was able to get the NYS DOT permit needed to hang the banner for “April is Alcohol Awareness month”.  The banner will be up for a full week until April 30, 2019.  Also, would like to thank the Windham Police Dept. for their help with traffic to allow the banner to go up.  Gary has also spoken to Josh Vital at WWTP regarding the sealing of the driveway.  He recommends this is a maintenance priority and should be addressed this year.  Supervisor Pelham suggested in making sure that the helicopter pad was sealed as well. The Board would like to see two bids for the blacktop sealing.  NYS is mandating that 811 Dig Safety have certified training. All departments Highway, Water and WWTP must all have certified training in place. 
6.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.
7.POLICE REPORT:  Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. Code Blue Friday will be held tomorrow April 26 at Lacy Ford in Catskill.  Someone from the Windham PD will be sent down for a couple of hours to represent us. This Saturday, April 27 at Windham Pharmacy will be National Take Back Day for prescription drugs.  Windham PD will be at the Pharmacy from 10am to 2pm. Will only be taking pills, no liquids, needles or sharps will be taken.  The new siren units in both cars are completed.  Mr. Suda has requested the title for the old Vic Crown car as it is ready to go to the scrap yard. All salvageable parts have been taken off the car.  A motion to approve releasing the title was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
8.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker attended the SWAC meeting on April 24, 2019, their next meeting will be October 4, 2019.  He suggests that the Community Garden puts in an application with SWAC.  Next year the main funding will be renewed.  Anyone having any streamside issues can speak to SWAC for possible help. Phyllis Parrish would like to know if there is a list of current projects in the works. Councilman Walker is sure there is a website and he has the information available to pass on. Councilman Peters will make a note on the town website about the Drug Drop off Day at the Windham Pharmacy.  He will also be reaching out to the Association of Towns to check to make sure that a RP process is not needed should the Town want to change phone services for better savings. Councilman Van Valin we are moving forward with our project at the Centre Property.  We have had a delivery of stone and a schedule has been made available from the owner of Cornerstone.  Friday, April 26 @ 10am a meeting has been set up to meet at the Centre Property with the owner Matt Riaz of Cornerstone, Delaware Engineering John Brust & Fred Grober.  Councilman Murray received an email last week from the DEC regarding another round of funding for certain projects; one was a grant for updating the Comprehensive Plan, Delaware Engineering has been contacted. Delaware Engineering John Brust handed out to the Board “Guidelines and Application Instructions” for NYS DEC 2019 Smart Growth Grant. Application deadline is due by June 7, 2019 with an anticipated award date of September 1, 2019.  The sidewalk outside the Town Hall will happen in the next three weeks.  Tuesday John Brust, Fred Grober and Councilman Murray met to discuss the renovation work to be done in the meeting room. Councilman Murray all the research has been done for the potential new ambulance building, does the Town Board want to move ahead.  John suggests that an architect be hired.  Councilman Murray would like to make a motion to hire an architect, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Attorney Larry Gardner has the completed signed agreements from MILTY Partners, LLC for the Parking and Trail Agreements.  Councilman Murray at the last town board meeting Nick Bove asked us a question about the parking lot and stuff; we did send those papers in. FEMA sent us back their reply. The main point here the ball had been dropped but was not dropped on our (Town Board) end.
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COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Windham Fire Commissioner Kurt Goettsche would like to thank the Town Board and Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie for the purchase of two Cyanokits in each of the Ambulances.  Phyllis Parrish is concerned about the parking lot that Nick Bove was talking about (the old Garvey property). Supervisor Pelham nothing is going to happen right now.  Nick is looking into putting something there, but it is a process. Supervisor Pelham right now that land is going to be used by Greene County Highway strictly to staging material to fix the County Route 40/56 Bridge.   Phyllis also asked about CD Lane Park if the paths around the park are going to be put back and will there be swimming.  Councilman Murray the paths around the park have been put there by people walking they are not known paths.  Councilman Murray the swimming is regulated by NYS as there are many restrictions on lifeguards.  Denise Meehan asked if the basketball court at the park could be updated as it is aging. Supervisor Pelham, Karl Gonzalez will be opening the park soon the Board will mention this to him.  Denise would also like to know where the new ambulance building would be built. Supervisor Pelham, on town property near the helicopter pad and the WWTP is where it will be easily accessible.  Denise asked again about the parking lot at the old Garvey property. Supervisor Pelham the old Garvey property was purchased by FEMA and there is a deed restriction on that property as to what the Town can do.  Denise Meehan a reminder that there is still open availability to anyone that would like to take the CPR/ADE class at the WWTP on Saturday, May 4 @ 9am-noon.  Delaware Engineering John Brust a few years ago had a discussion about a way to better connect Windham Mountain to Main Street. John spoke with Warren Hart from Greene County Tourism. Warren thinks it would be a great idea with Windham Mountain to bring a ski lift to Main Street Windham. He would be interested in helping to look for grant money. Other ski communities are doing this. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington NY Rising has some up-coming projects.  The project on County Route 56 will be starting soon.  They are to be moving equipment into place by the end of this week and weather permitting to start next Monday.  There will be a full-time inspector on for that project.  Also, the South Street Stormwater easements have gone out.  Bill Blankenship has three quotes for the legal work on executing the easements.  The process is going well. The South Street sidewalk from State Route 296 to Resort Drive is having funding issues.  They have re-scoped the project and are just looking at widening the shoulders of both sides of the road, about 4 feet.  They will not be taking down any trees or having to move any light poles.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS April 27, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #8-G contained vouchers #292-321, totaling $39,419.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #97-106, totaling $8,403.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #113-117, totaling $30,939.71 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #3 contained voucher #4, totaling $128.70 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P for General contained 9 claims, totaling $9,299.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $13,463.39 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $5,003.72                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,816.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 3 claims, totaling $726.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:40 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a highway personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington and Police Chief Tor Tryland were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 8:12 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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